
CONSERVATION UNLIMITED ALUMNI ASSOCIATION         est. 1968

Message from the board
 As we move into the final months of 2020, the CUAA board has continued to work on your behalf, toward the success 
of CUAA and the benefit of the students at HSU.  Although we all admit, we are ready to return to some normalcy and 
hoping 2021 is an improvement. However, even with the challenges of 2020, CUAA has had an incredibly successful year, 
and this newsletter will highlight some of those accomplishments. 
 We are indebted to all our members who came forward and donated to our optics project. We raised over $11,000 and 
were able to purchase 135 pairs of binoculars for the Dept. to loan to wildlife students. We offer special thanks to a few of 
our donors whose generosity was key to our success:  Dave Garcelon, president and founder of the Institute of Wildlife 
Studies, John Ives, and Jane Hicks. The board thanks you sincerely for your support!  We also have received donations toward 
our undergraduate internship honoring Dr. Stan Harris. Fully funding this internship through donors and partnerships will 
be a major focus for us in 2021. The board is also exploring online giving opportunities, to expand our scope, so stay tuned 
for some exciting announcements in months to come. 
 The University reached out to our members and asked them to participate in HSU's Academic Master Plan process. Our 
members were tasked with completing a comprehensive survey, providing input for future decisions that will affect wildlife 
students for years to come. The board wants to thank all those who responded, especially given the short deadline. Once 
again, you continue to prove that Humboldt wildlife alumni are a family that cares. 
 With the current Covid-19 restrictions, it appears that our Humboldt Wildlife Alumni annual meeting will be virtual this 
year. As you know, we normally meet in conjunction with annual conference of the Western Section of The Wildlife Society.  
This year the Wildlife Society conferences (both national and sections) are being held virtually. The board is currently work-
ing with the Western Section to determine the best method for holding our annual meeting. We will update our website and 
social media platforms as we finalize our plans. 
 The board would like to hear from you, our members on what more we can offer you. Our role is to help support the 
Wildlife students; however, we feel we need to do more for you our members. We do not take for granted your support, or 
your caring For the students. In light of Video-19 restrictions, we have talked about virtual “zoom” type gatherings to 
network and reconnect with alumni. We have also talked about field trips (safe distancing of course) for birding trips, hunts, 
or other outdoor activities. CUAA is for you as well as the students, so reach out to us via email, messaging, or call any of the 
board members with ideas. The board is committed to making your membership a positive experience for everyone. 
 Finally, we are still facing the numbers challenge. With over 3000 graduates from the Humboldt State Wildlife Depart-
ment, we are hearing that many still do not even know that we exist. We saw in the 2020 national elections how successful 
the get out and vote message was spread. The board feels we as an organization can do better in reaching our alumni.  We 
challenge you to spread the word and educate / recruit 1 new member this coming winter. It is through personal connec-
tions that we gain our strength. Membership Online is easy, relatively inexpensive, and with an all-volunteer board and staff, 
no overhead is taken. 100% of our membership dues go directly to the Department and Wildlife students.  It is our pleasure 
to represent you, the members, and serve the wildlife students at HSU. 

Brian Barton, 
CUAA Board Chairman
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Fundraising
 This years optics fundraising effort has been a resounding success.  In total, we purchased 153 pairs of binoculars 
that will be used by HSU Wildlife students during their “virtual learning” semesters during the Covid-19 pandemic.  We 
received donations of all sizes from across the country, but we especially recognize The Institute for Wildlife Studies (IWS) 
directed by wildlife alum Dave Garcelon, The Jonathan and Rosemarie Ives Family Fund, and CUAA member Jane Hicks for 
providing critical funding.  Please read the attached letter from Frank Whitlach the Executive Director of the The Hum-
boldt State University Foundation, acknowledging our initial purchase.

Please consider supporting our current fundraising  goals!  www.CUAAHumboldt.org

Scott Frazer 
Fundraising Committee Chair



 

Membership
 CUAA membership has grown to 50 individuals and we continue to attract new members by demonstrating 
our commitment to students in the wildlife program at HSU.  Word of mouth is still the best method, so we encour-
age our membership to reach out to fellow alumni and share our successes and the satisfaction you receive from 
supporting the next generation of wildlife professionals.
 Our latest information shows HSU wildlife alumni in Canada, Mexico, Ecuador, Germany, Turkey, Israel, Camer-
oon, Uganda, Zambia, Australia, and Japan. In the United States alumni can be found in all 50 states, American 
Samoa, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico. The majority of alumni remain in California and the western 
states. Of the almost 1600 alumni staying in California about one third remained on the north coast. The remaining 
alumni in California are evenly spread across the state (southern, central, Bay Area, Sacramento-Stockton Metro 
area, and inland Northern California).  
 

Doug Padley
Membership Committee Chair

Please consider joining CUAA as your membership fee goes directly to funding student research, travel, loans, 
scholarships and equipment. 

 www.CUAAHumboldt.org/membership
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                                              CUAA Legacy 
 
 Your  support of CUAA reflects your values of a hands on education, the conservation of natural resources
and building a community of land stewards.  Many people like to express their values by leaving a “legacy” gift to a 
charity in their will or trust, or by beneficiary designation.  A gift to CUAA will cost you nothing now, there is no 
minimum amount required, and you can change your beneficiaries at any time. Help build your legacy by adding 
us as a beneficiary in your will or trust using the language:

   “I hereby give (percentage, residuary, share or specific amount or asset) to Conservation 
  Unlimited Alumni Association, 1720 Stewart Ave, Arcata, CA 95521”

  CONSERVATION UNLIMITED ALUMNI ASSOCIATION TAX ID: 94-6184435
 
 To notify us of your gift or for assistance in creating your environmental legacy, please contact us at: 
 CUAAhumboldt@gmail.com
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Tracking Wildlifers
 Have you ever wondered what your classmates have been up to since graduation?  Probably a lot!   In this 
column, we track down outstanding  alumni and learn how they put their HSU education to good use.

RHIANNON KLINGONSMITH (class of ’04)
As a young girl growing up in suburban southern California, watching PBS specials about wildlife around the world, Rhian-
non Klingonsmith knew early on she wanted a career in wildlife.  She attended Humboldt State University from 2001-2004, 
graduating with a B.S. in Wildlife Management and Conservation.  During her time at HSU she was involved in the Student 
Chapter of Conservation Unlimited, attended Western Section TWS meetings, and assisted in student quiz bowls.  “I remem-
ber traveling to other states and Canada with Dr. Kitchen and Dr. Johnson to attend TWS Conferences, how exciting it was to 
have the opportunity to learn about what others do in the wildlife world, meet potential employers, and gain amazing 
friendships along the way.  Many of the friendships I made at HSU are still going strong 15 years later!”  Through her partici-
pation in CU and while in the wildlife program, she gained long lasting friendships.  These same college friends hold an 
annual Hogan Cup Fishing Derby.  In 2020, they celebrated 15 years of fishing derby campouts!

Rhiannon has remained a California native, working throughout the State in both public and private sectors, starting as a 
scientific aid doing botany surveys, trapping small to large mammals, and grew into a wildlife biologist.  She lived and 
worked at a wildlife area and learned to hunt waterfowl.  From there she moved onto the private sector which allowed her 
the ability to travel all over the state, seeing and working in numerous beautiful habitats.  After years of high paced private 
sector, she has settled back into a State position as a Senior Environmental Scientist (Supervisor) where her work is currently 
focused in the Suisun Marsh.  In addition to a great career, Rhiannon has held numerous positions on her local Sacramen-
to-Shasta TWS Chapter board: President, President elect, Professional Development Chair, and Student Scholarship Chair.  
She continues to participate in the annual Western Section Meetings and makes a point to attend the CUAA meetings every 
time.  She attributes her continued success in the wildlife profession to the knowledgeable and passionate HSU professors, 
amazing hands-on program, and a room full of animal heads too.
 



 

  Stay in touch!
Visit us on the web: www.cuaahumboldt.org

Like us on Facebook: www.facebook.com/CUAA-Humboldt
Follow us in instagram: www.instagram.com/CUAA_Humboldt

Send us an email: cuaahumboldt@gmail.com

Send us mail:  CUAA
     c/o Will Goldenberg
     1720 Stewart Avenue
     Arcata, CA 95521
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            Events 
 
 As is tradition, we will be holding an open gathering for HSU alumni and CUAA members in conjunction with 
the 2021 Western Section of the Wildlife Society annual meeting.  Due to Covid-19 concerns, the conference and 
our gathering will be virtual.  We are currently scheduled for Wednesday, Feb 3rd from 5-7pm and we hope to see 
you there!

     What: HSU Alumni Annual Gathering
     When: Wednesday, Feb 3rd 2021 from 5-7pm 
     Where: Whova Virtual Event Platform.

https://tws-west.org/virtual2021/


